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Mountains Restoration Trust 

proposed project along Cold 

Creek Trail  

 

Thanks to Gary Bardovi for 

representing the interests of all 

the Monte Nido residents who 

use the Cold Creek 

equestrian/hiking trail.  He and 

his neighbors have alerted the 

Community to a plan for 

Mountain Restoration Trust 

(MRT) to do wa terway and 

vegetation work along the Creek 

with the potential to do harm to 

that trail.  

 

The MRT plan raises significant 

environmental and legal issues 

that affect Monte Nido.  After 

hearing about the MRT plan at 

the May 8, 2018 MNVCA Board 

Meeting , the Bo ard voted to 

send a letter opposing this 

specific project in its current 

form to the US Army Corps of 

Engineers. See the Minutes from 

May 8 meeting in this 

Newsletter for more details.  

 

 

 

 

Newly Altered Aircraft Flight 

Patterns Prompt Coastal 

Communitiesõ Complaints --

Updates  
 

 
Thanks again to MNVCA Board member Alicia 
Gonzalez for spearheading a new campaign to 
get the attention of the Federal Aviation 
Administration (FAA) and convince the powers 
that be to alter the noisy flight patterns over 
Monte Nido and nearby coastal communities. 
 
At the May 8 Board Meeting, Alicia reported 
that the City of Malibu and its Mayor continue 
to partner with Monte Nido and that they are 
close to identifying a path forward to pressure 
FAA to make needed changes. 
 
 

 

July 4  Parade and Picnic 

Planning  

 
Thanks to Mark Wallace for 

volunteering to head up the 2018 July 

4 th  events planning.   Thanks to Maria 

Ioan for taking on the permitting and 

road closure/control arrangements 

needed for the parade. Many thanks 

to the Fleeman f amily for arranging 

for their meadow to be used once 

again for the picnic.   The property is 

for sale, but if it enters escrow, the 

closing will be after July 4.   

 

Please look for Mark Wallaceõs 

Nextdoor Monte Nido posts on the 



 

 
planning and volunteer to he lp where 

you can.  Assistance with the parade 

and picnic arrangements will be 

needed  

 

Letter from Los Virgenes 

Municipal Water District 

(LVMWD) to our Community  

 

Thanks to Lee Renger from 

LVMWD for the information 

letter sent to our community on 

plan f or òThe Pure Water 

Projectó that aims to purify 

waste water and reuse rather 

than partial purification for 

agricultural use or for releasing 

into Malibu Creek as has been 

the practice.  Take a look at the 

addendum below for Leeõs letter 

and check out the L VMWD 

website for more information.  

We appreciate the special 

efforts Lee has made to keep 

Monte Nido residents apprised 

of significant water issues and 

welcome him as a regular guest 

at the MNVCA Board meetings.  

 
 

MNVCA Membership  

 

The 2018 Annual membership letters to all 

the households in Monte Nido will are 

mailed out annually.  This letter invites you 

to join or renew membership (if lapsed) in  

Monte Nido Valley Community 

Association. 

Memberships are for the calendar year 2018 

starting from the date membership dues are 

received.  The annual fee is only $75 and it 

all goes to supporting Monte Nido 

neighborhood events and causes that keep 

our community special. It also entitles 

members to vote at the end of the year in the 

election for Board Directors for calendar 

year 2019. 

 

You do not have to wait for your letter.  The 

address to send your membership form to is  

 

MNVCA at P.O. Box 8054, Calabasas 

91372. 

Gary Bardovi Treasurer 
 

When  you join as a new member you 

can get a free Monte Nido Community 

Director y  put together recently 

thanks to Cathy Sieling.  Email Carrie 

Baltin to arrange to pick up your copy 

at  

carrie@baltinassociates.com  

 

Carrie  can also provide you  with a 

copy of the òred bookó guide to 

preparing for emer gency evacuations 

put together especially for 

communities like Monte Nido by the 

local equestrian group.  

 

 

MNVCA Board Meeting s 

 

The Board meetings are held the 

second Tuesdays of the month 

starting at 7:00 PM.  In some years, 

we hold meetings every other month .  
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In other years, it is closer to every 

month.  Check your email from Jill 

Reiss at 

MNVCANewsletter@gmail.com  for 

Board meeting dates and locations.  

 

The next meeting for 2018 is set for  

June 12, 2018  at the home of Ann 

Monahan at 505 Live Oak Cir. Dr.  

Planning for Monte Nido July 4 

celebrations will be on the agenda.  

 

 Also,  regularly on the agenda  at 

these meeting are matters relating to   

nearby development /construction  

projects that can affect  the r ural 

character of our community .  Plan to 

join us at any of these monthly 

meeting s to  stay apprised of 

neighborhood events and projects.  

 

 

Minutes of MNVCA Board Meeting April 

10, 2018 at the home of Gary Bardovi 
 

Carrie Baltin called the meeting to order at 7:15PM 

 

Present from the Board: Carrie Baltin, Jill Reiss, 

Judy Goldin, Ann Monahan, Maria Ioan, Gary 

Bardovi, Alicia Gonzalez, Joan Slimocosky, Sally 

Livingston, Todd Stobie 

 

Present from the Community: Kim Lamorie, Beth 

Bardovi, Jeanne Benson, Sheila Rosenthal, Leslie 

and Jim Keefe, Deborah Roth, Rodger Reiss, Steven 

and Jackie Vaughn, Adrian Vanôt Riet, Fred Gaunt, 

Brittany, Rosemary Alden 

 

New Business: 

 

Guest Speakers: Lauren Delacruz and David Munoz 

from LA County Regional Planning Department.  

With adoption of the LCP, the Coastal Commission 

granted LA County the power of regulation. Lauren 

and Davidôs jobs are to enforce land use violations. 

Lauren is the inspector for this area.  She can direct 

people how to get things done and what the options 

are to remedy violations.  When they receive 

complaints they open a case and are mandated to 

respond. They do not drive around looking for 

violations. They investigate and if a violation exists, 

they issue a notice of violation.  If the violation is 

sufficiently egregious, it is referred to the DA. The 

preference is to work with people to get voluntary 

compliance.  We live in a rural coastal zone with 

very restrictive zoning regulations. Common, 

typical violations here include: unpermitted 

structures (even just a storage shed), unpermitted 

storage of vehicles, structures located within 5 feet 

of the drip line of protected oak trees, changes in 

intensity of single family residences (garages 

converted to office space, parking spaces rendered 

inaccessible), exterior accumulations of discard 

items (i.e. we need to keep junk off our properties).  

A pamphlet with Dark Sky regulations was handed 

out. As with land use violations, they investigate 

only if a complaint is registered. Inspections have to 

be done at night, during overtime, so they attempt to 

schedule several at a time.  Lauren canôt go on 

private properties where there are No Trespassing 

signs without permission. She can knock on the 

front door or contact the owner to get permission 

for inspection.  An inspection warrant must be 

obtained when residents are uncooperative. Outdoor 

lights must be shielded with some kind of shade or 

cover to direct the light downward rather than 

spreading outward to protect nocturnal animals. An 

Illuminants Meter device measures light trespass, 

which is not usually an issue unless the light is very 

bright. The handout contains links to information. 

Lauren can provide recommendations for remedies 

where necessary.  Section supervisor, Bruce Durbin, 

researched and wrote the ordinance and directed an 

ordinance study. He can be contacted at 213-974-

6432 for further information.  

 

Q & A period followed the presentation: 

Q: There was a question about Accessory 

Development Guidelines.  

A: As of Oct 2014, County codes took over from 

Coastal Commission.  The rules and guidelines are 

pretty much unchanged; they have been 

incorporated into LA County purview instead of 

Coastal. Monte Nido was rezoned to RC (Rural 

Coastal) zone even where it was previously 

agricultural or residential.  Our ADU (Accessory 

Development Units) process is different from the 
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rest of CA. It requires Coastal Development permit 

and original approvals. A formal process exists but 

it is very difficult to get a permit.  (Kim Lamorie 

elaborated:  ADU is óBy Rightô in the North Area 

Plan ï LA County is working to develop the 

ordinance for the LCP. Right now, the rules are 

governed by the old LCP. Recently, County added 2 

powerful amendments into LCP regarding some 

zoning, and developers who violate the regulations.) 

 

Q: Regarding the many lights on ridgelines to the 

south/beach? Are they governed by LA County or 

City of Malibu?  

A: Probably unincorporated area of LA County. 

Citiesô (Malibu, Calabasas, Agoura) jurisdictions 

are located farther away.  

 

Old Business: 

 

Airbnb (and other nightly rentals of the same 

variety - less than 30 day rentals): Kim Lamorie 

from the Federation presented. Currently, there are 

about 14 operating in Monte Nido. If the rental 

includes any meals, it requires a Conditional Use 

Permit because that makes it a commercial venture. 

Some coastal cities are fighting for a total ban on 

nightly rentals. The Coastal Commission sued 

Manhattan Beach so Airbnb may be allowed in 

coastal zones.  The Federation wants to ban them 

entirely from Coastal Zones and is working to try to 

regulate them.  Kim commented that she assumes 

everyone in Monte Nido supports a total ban, but 

some attendees expressed support for Airbnb, and 

opposition to a total ban. An ordinance with many 

conditions and regulations of Airbnb is being 

submitted to the LA County Board of Supervisors. 

Contact Kim if you have ideas you want included in 

the ordinance. Public hearings will be held after the 

ordinance is drafted, before the Board of 

Supervisors votes. The City of Calabasas just 

passed an ordinance with limits and restrictions.  

 

Q: Where is $TOT going from current Monte Nido 

rentals? 

A: Someone thinks none is being collected now. 

Someone else thinks Airbnb automatically collects 

it. The question is unanswered. 

 

Minutes ï previously approved online. 

 

Treasurer ï Gary Bardovi reported. No expenses 

this month.  A few membership renewals were 

received. We need to send out another reminder for 

membership renewals.  A motion to reimburse Joan 

Slimocosky for October printing expenses passed. 

 

Correspondence ï Membership renewal for 

Federation was received.  Motion for Monte Nido to 

continue membership passed. 

 

Saddle Peak Lodge: Has installed new, glaring 

lights. Letôs just bring them one of the Dark Skies 

flyers from tonight and ask them to respect our 

Dark Skies. 

 

Winter banquet: Ann Monahan did research. She 

checked Dukes and they can do it for <$50/person 

but they donôt have physical space for enough of us.  

She emailed Malibou Lake Club but the address 

was invalid.  Ann believes they may be prohibited 

from space rentals.  Calabasas Community Center is 

only available on Sundays at $200 for the space, 

plus catering fees.  La Paz has a small section to 

accommodate 30 people at much less than 

$50/head. 

 

Ongoing Drought: Carrie reminded everyone that 

Lee Renger from the Water District stressed that we 

are still in a drought and need to be conscientious 

about water usage. 

 

Fleemanôs Meadow: Is for sale. Has anyone 

approached Fleemans about dedicating the space for 

open space?  Tracy Bunetta has the listing and Jo 

Powe would know about accepting the land.  

Donation confers a significant tax advantage but 

restricts development. 

 

Airplane Noise pollution: Alicia Gonzalez reported. 

Much has happened since last meeting.  Alicia went 

to Federation meeting and gave a presentation.  LA 

County Supervisorôs office and National Parks 

Service Enforcement personnel were present at the 

meeting for other matters but it was helpful for 

them to be there because they could be sympathetic 

about this issue.  29 Associations (10,000 people) 

are represented by Federation. So itôs an important 

vehicle for building a coalition. Topanga Messenger 

published an article in the paper. But, we want to 

keep the publicity local so it doesnôt look like 



 
privilege is complaining about encumbrances to the 

fancy lifestyle. 

 

Alicia went with Rick Mullen, Mayor of Malibu, to 

the Aircraft Noise and Emissions Symposium, for 3 

days in Long Beach.  She got lots of information 

there.  She and Rick discussed strategies to move 

forward.  Monte Nido is probably the hardest hit 

neighborhood affected by the new flight paths. The 

flight path outbound from LAX and 2 incoming 

paths fly directly over us. Las Virgenes 

Homeowners Federation, Topanga, Saratoga Hills, 

Cornell and Malibou Lake, and others are affected. 

 

A workshop was held at Rosemary Aldenôs house.  

Several new people attended, wanting information 

about how to be heard and complain. As a result, we 

have seen an uptick in complaints from 1500 in Jan 

to 4000 in Feb.  Expecting that in March, there will 

be more people and complaints. Additionally, as the 

weather warms and we spend more time outdoors 

and with open doors and windows, more residents 

may notice the problem and begin to complain. 

 

Legal possibilities: Alicia, Gary Bardovi, and Rick 

Mullen met with attorney, Steve Taber, in Pasadena. 

He is representing Santa Monica Canyon who has 

joined the Culver City lawsuit. He floated some 

interesting ideas: 

#1 - Sue the FAA at the Federal appellate level 

alleging Procedural 

#1 - Sue the FAA at/to the Federal appellate level 

alleging Procedural Failure by FAA. Long-term 

lawsuits bring the FAA to the table.  Thatôs what 

Phoenix and Georgetown did. This requires lots of 

work and preparation. Phoenix won, but 

Georgetown lost. 

 

#2 - Individual residents sue, presenting small torts 

claims against FAA.  Requires many people 

bringing small claims of $10,000 for loss of income, 

loss of quality of life etc.  Not clear yet exactly what 

kinds of suits would stand up. 

 

Alicia also contacted the firm that successfully 

represented Phoenix but LAX is 

their client so they canôt represent us. Itôs a potential 

future conflict of interest.  

Nonetheless, John Putnam at Kaplan Kirsch was 

very helpful and spoke at length with Alicia and 

Rick Mullen. The Phoenix flight paths changed in 

2014, the lawsuit was successful in 2017, but the 

FAA is just now beginning to revert to the old flight 

paths. Georgetownôs lawsuit was not upheld. They 

received notification of NextGen in 2013, flight 

paths were changed in 2014 ï15. Lawsuit was filed 

in Jan 2018 but DC District Court denied the 

petition for review. 

 

To prevail, we need to find an egregious procedural 

failure but thatôs not so easy.  

Torts claims also may not hold up because FAA has 

lots of protection from lawsuits. Alicia and Mayor 

of Malibu have an appointment with another 

attorney (who has aviation litigation experience) at 

a law firm in San Fran for conference call next 

week. She wants to have a sense of where we think 

we should go before talking to him. 

 

Rick Mullen has access to info from LAX as he is 

on the LAX Noise Roundtable 

Board.  Alicia is working with Montgomery MD 

Quiet Skies group that is trying to get Congress to 

force FAA to make some changes in how they 

oversee NextGen implementation/rollout.  The US 

Inspector General has reported 4 times that FAA is 

doing a terrible job with implementing NextGen. 

The FAA is also up for reauthorization, so that 

might present an opportunity to bring pressure 

through Congressmen and Senators.  

 

Definitely, we should still be complaining with the 

phone app and letters to demonstrate this is really a 

big problem and we are upset.  Alicia will again 

send out a really simple list of things you can do to 

register your complaints. LAX must record and 

report the complaints. That gives our 

representatives information to advocate for us.  

 

Representatives from offices of Congressmen Lieu 

and Bass, Senators Harris and Feinstein met with 

Tracon (air traffic control) people and said, óShow 

us what we are looking at and why is this so 

difficult to solve.ô The FAA response was,  óSorry. 

This is over and will not be changed.ô But people 

are still standing up to FAA even after the response. 

 

Q: Next steps? Are we ready to form a coalition and 

be the lead for the team? Alicia is encouraging other 

communities to follow our footsteps. Could a 

petition be worthwhile? 

 



 

 
July 4:  Planning should begin. Motion to forget 

about winter banquet and focus on July 4 venue 

passed. We need a chair for the committee.  Put a 

notice on Next Door that we need a chair and a 

committee.  See if we can get any volunteers.  

 

Next meeting: 

May 8 at Maria Ioanôs house. Carrie will be gone ï 

Joan will have to preside. 

 

Adjourned  at 8:46PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Jill Reiss 

Secretary 

 

 

MNVCA Board Meeting Minutes 

 of May 8, 2018 at the home of Maria and 

Radu Ioan. 
 

As President Carrie Baltin is out of town, Vice-

President Joan Slimoscosky called the meeting to 

order at about 7:10PM with a quorum of Board 

members present and a large number from the 

Community also present.  Additional Board 

members as well as additional people from the 

Community joined as the meeting progressed.  

 

Present from the Board: Mary Helen Young, Joan 

Slimocosky, Gary Bardovi, Maria Ioan, Ann 

Monahan, Jane Cudworth, Heidi Stompe, Alicia 

Gonzalez, Sally Livingston, Ilda Jacobson (present 

for the middle part of the meeting) 

 

Present from the Community: Don Wallace, Patty 

Gaunt, Sherry and Bob DaSilva, Bob Hodgins, 

Carol Walker, Stephanie Abronson, Lynn 

Benjamin, Steve and Jackie Vaugn, Beth Bardovi, 

Nancy Rex, Casey DaSilva, Rosemary Alden, Deb 

Roth, and from MRT--Debra Sharpton and Kevin 

Gaston 

 

Agenda changes: A motion was made and 

approved to adjust the agenda items order as needed 

to accommodate regular business as well as the 

MRT topic that brought many of the members of 

the Community to this meeting. 

 

Minutes: April 2018 Board meeting Minutes were 

approved previously via emails. 

 

Federation Report:  Joan Slimocosky reported 

briefly that there was no April meeting of the Las 

Virgenes Home Owners Federation (LVHF) but 

there was an impressive celebration in honor of Don 

Wallace at the dedication of his namesake trail.  

Don was congratulated by all.  Joan noted that there 

will be a meeting on May 16 and that a major 

project ongoing now is the historic preservation of 

primary people sources of information on the 

history of the Santa Monica Mountains area.  Joan 

is charged with collecting information from and 

about Monte Nido. 

 

Treasurerôs Report: Gary Bardovi reported that 

there have been two new membership dues sent in 

since the last meeting and that there has been no 

correspondence of note.  Joan alerted Gary that she 

would be sending invoices connected with domain 

maintenance of montenido.org  

 

Old Business:   

July 4, Planning:  It was reported that Mark Wallace 

has volunteered to chair the July 4 events and will 

need additional volunteers.  Ann Monahan has 

volunteered to help and encourages having a 

meeting to do planning soon. Lois and Richard 

Love are being asked about parade organizingðnot 

sure if there is a firm volunteer for that yet.  Maria 

Ioan has taken on the job of getting insurance and 

permits and arranging for highway patrol traffic 

control.  As we were not in a position to take 

advantage of ñearlyò lineup of Highway patrol 

coverage, it may cost us some additional funds to 

pay for this.  Maria needs additional information for 

this.  Joan will assist in finding and providing the 

ñJuly 4 prep guidebookò.  The owners of Fleeman 

Meadow have given permission for use of the 

Meadow for the 4th of July, 2018 picnic.  If the 

property sells before July 4, there will be a 

stipulation that escrow will close after July 4.  

Stephanie Abronson provided a heads up to the 

planning group that she would be out of town on 

July 4, but that Susan Carr will handle the 

equestrian parade entries and arrangements 

including appropriate insurance coverage. 

 

Aircraft Noise/FAA update:  



 
Alicia Gonzalez provided an update on efforts to get 

FAA to alter noisy aircraft flight patterns that 

severely impact Monte Nido and surrounding areas.  

She noted that the City of Malibu continues to work 

closely and productively with Aliciaôs action 

committee.  If all goes as planned, we will get a 

legal report next month or month after on legal 

options for the communities impacted to address the 

FAA issue.  This could include a range of courses 

of action.  Alicia reported that some communities 

are making positive headway on this issue, 

including La Jolla.  Culver City is close to initiating 

a law suit based on lack of an environmental study 

prior to FAA actions.  This is also one of our issues.  

Alicia is forming a ñquiet skiesò community with 

various groups in nearby neighborhoods for the 

purpose of fund raising if that need should arise.  

Aliciaôs action committee is seeking to meet with 

Rep. Ted Lieu directly about how to exert influence 

on US Congress regarding the FAA issue.  Lieuôs 

designated point man on this issue, Joey Apodaca, 

has been very effective and cooperative with 

community concerns. The FAA is starting to get 

angry letters of complaint from entities other than 

residents, including Our Lady of Malibu.  The noise 

now is beginning to affect specific home sales in 

Monte Nido.  It is thought that at least one property 

sale was lost as a result of the aircraft noise in the 

Malibou Lake area.  Our goal is to get FAA to make 

flight path alterations including first and foremost to 

go to higher altitudes over affected areas and to use 

reference points for landing/taking off that are 

further away from residential areasðsuch as over 

the ocean.  It is also our position that FAA needed 

to do an environmental impact study prior to recent 

changes and that Monte Nido and other 

communities did not receive proper prior 

notification as required by regulations. 

 

New Business:  

MRT Issue: 

 

The remaining meeting time was devoted to a 

presentation from Mountain Restoration Trust 

(MRT) representatives on a proposed initiative 

denoted ñSteelhead Trout Project,ò followed by a 

question and answer session involving the 

community and MRT representatives.   

 

Gary Bardovi started the discussions by providing 

some background.  In mid-April 2018, a letter was 

sent by MRT to the property owners located within 

the notification distance.  Those receiving this letter 

include the DaSilva, Goldin, Bardovi and Rex 

families.  The letter was a notification of a planned 

project on MRT land along Cold Creek near the 

dedicated trail that runs through the area and 

adjoining private properties.  MRT followed up the 

notification with a site meeting on April 28.  The 

meeting raised many questions and Gary 

volunteered to be the point person with MRT for 

continued communication.    Following the April 28 

site meeting, Gary provided the Board with his 

summary and Gary also provided copies of his 

summary at this meeting.   

Discussions started with an informative, power-

point presentation by MRT representatives, 

Executive Director Debra Sharpton and Kevin 

Gaston.  Debra began by voicing MRT support of 

MNVCA on the FAA issue.   She presented 

background on MRTôs efforts to acquire, protect, 

restore and maintain natural resources in the Santa 

Monica Mountains area which is one of the rare 

remaining Mediterranean ecosystems on earth and 

is particularly rich in bio-diversity.  Relating to this, 

the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) is 

overseeing an initiative to restore/improve 

waterways that includes a project for removal of 

ñsteelhead trout barriersò in the creeks running 

through the Santa Monica Mountains, involving 

most notably the Rindge dam on Malibu Creek.  

The goal is to provide an environment for the return 

of Steelhead Trout to Malibu Creek and its 

tributaries.  The MRT project would remove a Cold 

Creek instream concrete structure commonly 

referred to as an ñArizona Crossingò, constructed in 

the early 1900ôs.  Additionally, non-native, invasive 

vegetation would be removed and new native 

vegetation planted.  Fine sediment deposits would 

be removed while the coarse deposits would remain.  

 

Cold Creek is regulated by USACE as a ñwater of 

the USò.  Additionally, the USACE oversees the In-

Lieu Fee funding mechanism MRT proposes to use 

for this project.  The In-Lieu Fee funding can only 

be used for waterway related projects.  The 

proposed project would make use of In-Lieu Fee 

funds received from a single-family dwelling 

project in Sullivan Canyon. In addition to approval 

from USACE, permits would be required from 

Calif. Dept. of Fish and Wildlife, Regional Water 

Quality Control Board, and LA County Dept. of 



 

 
Regional Planning (for coastal development 

permit).  Debra stated that as there had been 

questions raised about using funds from the 

Sullivan Canyon project for this MRT project, MRT 

has arranged to fund the proposed project through 

other means that are not connected to the Sullivan 

Canyon development.  This last topic was raised 

again in the question and answer session and 

discussed further then. 

 

Debra and Kevin provided a summary of the details 

of the project including access, irrigation, parking, 

debris removal and disposal.  MRTôs presentation 

covered details on the northern, central and southern 

portions of Cold Creek and how it relates to the 

overall waterway projects of USACE.  The MRT 

project would involve 3.2 acres on MRT land.  

However, it would also involve easements and use 

of the dedicated trail for access (this topic was 

further explored in questions/answers).  Debra 

provided examples of the most troublesome 

invasive plants and also examples of the native 

plants that would be put in to replace these.  She 

characterized the work that would be done as 

involving a crew of 2-3 people who would park 

along Cold Canyon Rd shoulder, careful use of 

portable toilets, no impact on use of 

equestrian/hiking trail, invasive plant removal by 

hand with minimal use of herbicides, irrigation for 

new plantings using a public fire hydrant, and no 

use of private property. The concrete removal 

would span about 2 weeks while the vegetation and 

maintenance portion of the project would extend for 

3-5 years. It was stated that an appropriate study 

found ñno historical significanceò to the Arizona 

Crossing site.  The work to remove silt and 

detrimental sediments is a critical part of the MRT 

project and these are thought by biology experts to 

be especially detrimental to ñmacro invertebratesò.  

Frogs and newts were also mentioned.  MRT plans 

to provide a presentation by biology experts on 

these topics in the near future. 

 

After the presentation by Debra and Kevin, there 

was a question/answer discussion session with 

priority given to families directly adjacent and 

affected by the proposed project.   

 

1. Sherry DaSilva:  Sherry questioned why this 

would be a priority project in the category of 

watershed projects as the big actors in this arena 

(like to Rindge dam) are not being addressed for a 

number of years.  There were also questions on the 

scientific basis of some of the elements of the plan 

and requests for more data.  It was mentioned that at 

the April ñon siteò meeting, the MRT claim that the 

crossing represents a barrier to Steelhead trout was 

challenged.  When the question was raised again at 

this Board meeting, Debra acknowledged that the 

crossing may not pose a real barrier to the trout and 

indicated agreement with the idea of renaming the 

project. 

 

2. Gary Bardovi: One of Garyôs concerns with the 

original MRT plan was allayed by the fact that 

MRT has reconsidered their plan to use the 

Bardovi-Rex driveway and public trail as a route for 

the necessary long-term irrigation needs for the new 

plantings.  Instead, the irrigation would be located 

entirely on MRT property located to the north and 

east of the project site.    A fire hydrant near 1101 

Cold Canyon Rd would be used for the long-term 

irrigation.  Gary questioned the necessity of the 

concrete removal; however, his greatest concerns 

are the impact to the equestrian/hiking trail so 

valued by and important to the community.   He 

would not want the trail touched as letting in 

construction equipment to work on the trail could be 

a ñslippery slopeò to trail damage.  Gary asked for 

details on the size and type of equipment that would 

be brought in and as to whether the trail would be 

used for access and whether the trail would need to 

be altered for access.   MRT responded with 

additional details on the configuration of equipment 

(rubber tires, sizes on the order of 4 ft. or 4 ft 9 in) 

and that a trail building expert consulted on this 

project has advised that the trail needs improvement 

as it does not drain properly.  This last point caused 

a great deal more concern than it allayed.  Gary 

stated that the trail has existed in its current 

condition for many years and that the idea of doing 

unnecessary trail work might open the trail area for 

damage and undesirable alteration. There was 

already concern that MRT misunderstood the trail 

path as it had referred to a branch as the ñshort cutò 

which was in fact the main path.  There was no 

support from the Community members present for 

the idea of MRT ñimprovingò the trail.  Raising the 

prospect of trail construction elevated the level of 

distrust toward the project plan. 



 
 

3. Nancy Rex: Nancy questioned the use and 

placement of dumpsters in front of private 

residences and also the duration of the project.  

Nancy also expressed concern for damage to the 

trail, questioned whether removing non-native 

plants might cause more overall damage than it 

repairs, and asked why it was necessary to remove 

non-native plants that have adapted and contribute 

to the habitat.  MRT response was that it is a core 

mission of MRT to address the two largest threats to 

the Santa Monica Mountains, which are (1) 

development and (2) non-native species.   

 

4. Don Wallace: Don, who is a noted local trail 

expert, asked for the name of the trail builder that 

Debra referenced in discussions of improving the 

trail.  Response was the name Hans Keifer from 

Bell Creek (?) Contractors.  Don questioned the 

description of the Arizona Crossing structure as a 

ñbarrierò as it is only about 2 ft high.  He also 

provided historical information about the structure 

which was used by three of the first homesteaders in 

the area in about 1903-1906.  Don questioned the 

conclusion that there is no historical significance 

and pointed to the internal contradiction in the 

USACE overall project document on the matter of 

historical significance for the ñArizona Crossingò.  

In further discussion on this point, MRT conceded 

that there are reports/findings both for and against 

historical significance.  Debra cited the particular 

archeologist that they rely on (Gary Brown from the 

National Park Service). 

 

5. Casey DaSilva: Casey also questioned the project 

name ñsteelhead troutò as the structure to be 

removed is only a barrier to fish in low flows in 

which case there would not be enough water for fish 

migration in any case.  Further discussion on this 

point led to general conclusion that the project was 

more about native plant restoration than waterway 

work. 

However, the funding for this specific project, as it 

is connected to USACE authorization, requires it to 

have a waterway aspect. 

 

6. Joan Slimocosky: Joan questioned the source of 

funding for the project and its connection to a 

development project in Sullivan Canyon and stated 

that the MRT plan seemed more a construction 

project than restoration project.  The background on 

this is as follows ï for a single-family 

home/compound building permit in Sullivan 

Canyon, the City of LA required a $500,000 ñin-

lieuò fee that was to fund mitigation or restoration 

somewhere in the Santa Monica Mountains habitat 

that was similar to the habitat being destroyed by 

the building project.  Following the issuance of the 

permit, the builder violated the terms of the permit 

and did additional major damage.  Joan stated that 

the major damage included the destruction of 58 

mature oak trees and moving of 166,000 cubic 

yards of soil for the building of two 15,000 sq. ft. 

mega mansions and accessory structures. The 

project is now in litigation between the City and 

builder. The Sullivan homeownerôs association 

group (more precisely Brentwood Hills 

Homeowners Assoc) opposes the development (as 

would the Monte Nido community generally). Joan 

inquired about possible MRT association with 

attorney Fred Gaines.  MRT response was their 

attorney is John Hayes, President of MRT and that 

the only association with Fred Gaines is that he 

provided some pro bono work for MRT in about 

2010 relating to defending MRT in an easement 

dispute in the Agoura area.  Joan theorized that if 

this MRT project did not go forward, then the 

Sullivan Canyon project would not go forward.  

MRTôs response was that there is no current direct 

connection to that project.  If MRT had not been 

awarded the fee money, it would go elsewhere and 

has no connection to whether the Sullivan Canyon 

project prevails or fails in current litigation.  MRT 

asked that it be put into the record that ñMRT is 

totally supportive of Sullivan Canyon homeowners 

in opposition to this development.ò  Debra also 

reiterated that as presently structured, funding for 

this project is not connected to the Sullivan Canyon 

project.  It is the case that MRT needs to do a 

restoration project with a waterway feature under 

the auspices of USACE.  What time limits there 

might for using money that traces back to ñIn Lieuò 

fee funding sources was not clearly stated.  

 

7. Alicia Gonzalez:  Alicia noted that she and others 

in the Monte Nido community have long supported 

MRT and indeed strongly support their mission and 

most of their work.  Alicia also questioned the 

priority of this particular project and was concerned 

with the apparent lack of transparency with the 

adjoining property owners. 

 



 

 
8. Bob DaSilva: Bob questioned the methods and 

advisability of non-native plant removal by MRT.  

Bob pointed out that the LCP/coastal commission 

regulations prohibit the use of herbicides in this area 

with limited exceptions. MRTôs response was that 

they are ñlooking at alternatives to use instead of 

herbicidesò.  The MRT position is that much of the 

non-native plant removal would be done by hand 

and that only for particularly difficult invasive 

plants specifically authorized by LCP regulations 

would herbicides be used.  On this topic there 

appears to be a level of distrust of MRT in that in 

the past there have been herbicides used (on black 

locusts on DaSilva property, and ñgarlon 4ò used in 

the MRT creek area which could affect downstream 

properties) when promises had been made to not use 

these on private property and in the creek. Bob 

stated that this project has little to do with 

restoration or rehabilitation and appears to be more 

a construction project in the creek.  Bob also 

mentioned that Debra is not a resident of Monte 

Nido. 

 

 

9. Beth Bardovi: Beth expressed concern about the 

letter from MRT sent to the property owners and 

subsequent discussions which have left her with a 

sense of mistrust.   Debraôs response was that the 

letter was meant to direct the property owners to the 

Army Corp of Engineers plan and that she is sorry 

that Beth felt mistrust. 

 

At this point in the meeting, Joan Slimocosky ended 

the question and answer session and thanked the 

guests for coming to the meeting and presenting the 

MRT information.  Joan called for a five-minute 

intermission in the meeting with a reconvening after 

a short break.   

 

Upon reconvening, Gary pointed out that May 18th 

is the deadline for public comment on the USACE 

plan to include this MRT project within its 

ñinstrumentò.  There was a motion made and 

seconded that MNVCA would transmit a letter 

weighing in before this May 18 date.  This motion 

carried unanimously. After further discussion and 

noting some of the most serious concerns of the 

residents, a motion was made and seconded that in 

this letter, the MNVCA would oppose the MRT 

project in its current form.  This motion carried 

again unanimously.  Gary Bardovi is charged with 

drafting the letter. Among the reasons for opposing 

the MRT plan in addition to concerns brought up in 

the question/answer session, is a concern that the 

trail easement legal language (for equestrian and 

hiking use) would not allow use of the trail for 

construction equipment transport.  

 

The Next meeting was not discussed, but unless 

altered from last monthôs plan, it will be June 12 at 

Ann Monahanôs house.  

 

Adjourned at about 9:30PM. 

 

Respectfully, 

Mary Helen Young, substituting for Jill Reiss 

 

 



 

 

 

The Next MNVCA Board Meeting will be on June 12, 2018 at the home of 

Ann Monahan located at 505 Live Oak Cir. Dr.   

  

Members of the Community are invited and encouraged to attend the Board 

meetings.  
 

How to reach us:  
 

Send your email address to Jill Reiss, the MNVCA secretary, at 
mnvcanewsletter@gmail.com, to receive announcements of meetings, community 

activities, and the time and location of our Board meetin gs. 
 

President: Carrie Baltin 818 -224-4696 
Vice Pres: Joan Slimocosky 818-591-1082 

Treasurer: Gary Bardovi 818-222-0313 
Secretary: Jill Reiss 818-222-1995 

 

Contributions to the newsletter can be sent to the editor Mary Helen Young  

at  

youngsmh@earthlink.net  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

See Addendum below  
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